
Town of Mineral Springs

Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road

Town Council

Regular Meeting 

October 13, 2011 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 

The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, October 13, 2011.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Valerie Coffey, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Peggy Neill (arrived at 7:32 p.m.), Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Attorney Bobby Griffin and Deputy Town Clerk Janet Ridings. 
Absent:
Councilwoman Melody LaMonica.
Visitors:
Mark Brody and Chief Donald Gaddy.
With a quorum present Mayor Frederick Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of October 13, 2011 to order at 7:31 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilwoman Critz delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Public Comments
· Chief Donald Gaddy – Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department.  
· Mark Brody – Rocky River Road. Republican candidate for the new 55th House District.
3.
Approval of Town Council Minutes and Monthly Reports 
A. September 8, 2011 Regular Meeting Minutes 
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the September 8, 2011 minutes as written and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill 
Nays: None
B. August 2011  Tax Collector’s Report

· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to approve the August 2011 tax collector’s report as written and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill 
Nays:  None  
C. Tax Releases
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the tax releases for Parkdale America in the amount of $69.59 and Gregory Gauen in the amount of $2.55 and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill 
Nays:  None
D. August 2011 Finance Report
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the August 2011 finance report and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill 
Nays:  None
4.
Update on the McNeely Road Greenway Parking Area
· Mayor Becker briefly updated the council on the McNeely Road Greenway Parking Area.  McCollum has done a very good job of both following the plans and keeping the site erosion free; there has not been any mud dragged out onto McNeely Road nor has there been any noticeable sediment getting in the creek.  They passed the engineering test (proctor test) for the gravel sub-course and are ready to pave the two entrances and put the top coat of gravel on the rest of the area once it has dried out again.  Mayor Becker believes that the scheduled completion date is in the October 21st range, but with this much rain, he didn’t think the town would hold them to it; there is some bonus time built in for when they can’t work in this type of weather.   
· Mayor Becker explained that the council will need to talk about some decorative signage details next month (maybe).  In addition, they will need to discuss hours of operation (dawn to dusk) and possibly have a policy/ordinance adopted.  Mayor Becker asked if the council had any questions or observations.  Councilwoman Critz mentioned that she and Jimmy [Critz] have looked in there briefly, they have not walked the whole thing, but she feels like they have done a good job and as much as she regrets the rain holding them up, she thought that the hard rain has been a wonderful litmus test for what they are doing.  Mayor Becker commented that we had an inch and a quarter of rain in an hour about two and a half weeks ago, when it was just bare soil, they had it so level across the grade that there weren’t any gullies; it literally spread down the filter strip at the end.  Councilwoman Critz mentioned that she had driven down there, because she was wondering if it was just a mud river across McNeely and there was not.  Mayor Becker responded that they have been very conscientious; they have put a lot of time into it.  When you watch it happening, it begins to explain why it was more expensive than any of us really would have thought; it seems to be a lot of work there and a lot of hours go into it.  Councilman Countryman commented that he had been over there during one of the days of construction while they were working right up against McNeely Road and there were extremely conscientious; it looks very nice.  
· Mayor Becker explained that the town received another notice from the Carolina Thread Trail and he is going to present a grant application.  The parking area may not qualify for grant money, because the trail money is truly for land acquisition or trail construction.  This segment of the trail is on the Carolina Thread Trail’s map, which has been adopted.  The parking lot itself is actually a transition area between a "through-the-woods" trail and the link along McNeely Road and Highway 75 (a right-of-way based trail, which isn’t in existence yet).  These are two very different trail types, so the parking lot tends to tie those two uses together and Mayor Becker believes that we can make a case that it is really an important amenity for this link of the trail; not to mention that we are the first leg of trail in the Union County Master Plan that is already in operation.  Mayor Becker stated that he would love to get some money back if it is available.  Councilman Countryman explained that he has had several people question him about the trail and not really realizing where it begins and where it goes, he thought it would “behoove” the town to have some kind of official ribbon cutting once the parking lot is done.  Mayor Becker agreed; if we ever get our newsletter out, it will be a big deal (for a newsletter item).  Councilman Countryman asked if we now had a committee.  Mayor Becker responded that the committee has not convened, because of various logistical reasons, but he has talked to individual committee members, Lisa Tompkins has some native plant issues she would like to help the town with.  Councilman Countryman suggested that as we progress, it is important to provide periodic updates through the newsletter or the website or whatever method continues to provide exposure.  Councilman Countryman stated that he would wager that the greatest majority of Mineral Springs has no clue about it; only those of us who use it or are involved with it or have something to do with it really realize it even exists.  Mayor Becker agreed but explained that some of the horse riders that he has talked to tell him that they see families hiking in there, people walking dogs, little kids – so, there is exposure and it is being used by more people than we realize.  Once the parking lot is in it provides an "anchor", so that trail users do not have to go into subdivisions to park at dead ends, even though there are trailheads there too.  There are three nice trailheads that the boy scouts have done at three subdivision locations; they won't be the only way to get to the trail anymore, the parking area will be the way to do it and provide the longest continuous mileage for hiking or riding.  There is a lot more to go, it is an ongoing process. 
· Mayor Becker continued with his final update, which was that he checked out and approved the benches and horse hitching rails that Doug Bitner installed.  “They were just really mind bogglingly good”; it is amazing how just a bench can be so impressive, but they were so well put together in terms of the accuracy of mitering.  The benches were beautifully done.  All four of our scout projects; the two from Troop 18 and the other two from the neighboring troops have been really all extremely successful and extremely professionally done.   Councilwoman Critz commented that “we have been blessed to have them”.  Mayor Becker responded that there will be more; Troop 18 is very committed since they are the local troop.
5.
Discussion and Consideration of Converting to Consent Agenda
· Mayor Becker explained that Town Clerk Vicky Brooks submitted a very comprehensive memo.  Ms. Brooks added that the memo gives the council the background on why the study was done, tells them what a consent agenda is and tells them the town’s history on how we arrived at how we do it and why.  There are samples of other agendas and an example [of minutes] from Indian Trail.   Councilwoman Neill stated that doing a consent agenda would definitely make better use of the council’s time, so that they can move on and focus on more important agenda items.  Councilwoman Critz agreed and explained that in looking at the examples Ms. Brooks supplied the council, she felt that Exhibit #1 was the most applicable; it is pretty much like what the council has now, except it has the consent agenda.  Mayor Becker explained that an example of having to add a separate item would be if there was an error in the minutes, a council member would have to take that [minutes] off the consent agenda and put it on as an agenda item.  Councilwoman Critz asked Attorney Bobby Griffin at what point you would have to pull something off the consent agenda if were just a simple correction.  Attorney Griffin responded that it didn’t have to be pulled off, so long as the council agrees on it.  A councilmember could say “change the name" [for example], votes to consent and approve those items on the consent agenda with the requested change.  Mayor Becker questioned, so if it was a minor change you would not even have to pull it off and make the change.  Attorney Griffin responded that it can be any change the council wants to do that way; there are no hard and fast statutory rules.  Marshville quite often does exactly what you are talking about; there needs to be a change on this item and that change is their motion to approve the items on the consent agenda.  Mayor Becker noted that the Union County Commissioners have 15 to 20 items on their consent agenda and once in a while something will be pulled off because a commissioner wants to discuss it.  Our “consent agenda” is seldom anything action-orientated; it's generally reports, so we really have it much easier.  Attorney Griffin responded that it would be up policy, an individual council member could say “let’s remove item so and so and put it on the regular agenda”.  Mayor Becker suggested that ultimately the council could move things onto a consent agenda, for example the next item on the current agenda, which is a very insignificant item, but because we do not have a policy it has to be put on the agenda.  After some discussion, there was a consensus of the council that only routine items will be on the consent agenda (minutes, tax releases, tax report, and finance report) and if in the future the council becomes “bogged down” with more routine items they will readdress the consent agenda.  Converting to consent agenda is better time management.     
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to take the items that have been placed on the approval of town council minutes and monthly reports category and simply call that "consent agenda" and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill

Nays: None  
6.
Consideration of Funding Additional Plantings at Potter Road and Highway 75
· Mayor Becker commented that this is the type of thing that could almost be on a consent agenda item in most jurisdictions.  Mayor Becker explained that the only reason he was bringing it up was that the Optimist Club has done a lot of the beautification (the town gave them money in the spring), but they have never had it on their agenda to do a winter planting.  Mayor Becker noted that Councilwoman Neill said to him that “it is dead” and “it is pansy time”.  The Optimist Club hasn’t been asked and it hasn’t been built in, but Mayor Becker believes he could get some volunteers if the town council would approve $50 worth of plants; the pansies are $11.98 for a flat of 18 medium size ones ($36 for three).  
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to contribute and Councilwoman Coffey seconded with the stipulation of putting a $200 cap on it.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill

Nays:  None

· Mayor Becker explained that the reason he put that item on the agenda even though it was a very small dollar amount was that Ms. Brooks and he maintain the flower beds here (the ones that Ken Newell does not maintain) and the town buys the plants when the season changes, as part of our routine customary maintenance of the town hall property.  That property downtown is not owned by the town, it is a public right-of-way; therefore, we did not have a precedent, which is why Mayor Becker wanted to get council approval for something which is not specifically authorized in the budget.  Councilwoman Neill asked if the town could ask the Optimist Club to keep an eye on it.  Mayor Becker responded that he is a member of the club and will see if they can get some additional volunteer watering time.  Councilman Countryman asked if the Optimist Club did the one at Western Union School [Road].  Mayor Becker responded that they did that in the spring, they spent a lot of money on it, because they had someone come in with a rototiller and top soil.  It is beautiful; Mayor Becker mows it once a month (roughly) and Rufus Coffey mows it in between.  Ms. Brooks noted that Mr. Howie puts the bricks back (around the downtown planter) when they get knocked down.  Mayor Becker commented that there are a lot of individual volunteers who are doing these things, which is good – that is the way it should be done.  
7.
Other Business

· Councilwoman Critz thanked Attorney Griffin for the abundance of information that he supplied the council concerning prayer and shared a quote from George Washington’s farewell address in 1796, “It is impossible to rightly govern the world without God and the Bible”.  Councilwoman Critz noted that he made it very clear that he is not talking about just some higher being; he specifically mentions the Bible and in many cases our forefathers specifically mention the fact that this nation was founded as a Christian nation.  Councilwoman Critz added that she did understand the legal precedent, as far as making other people of other faiths feel welcome and she hoped that nothing we ever say or do would be contradictory to that.  Councilwoman Critz did not personally think that praying in the name of Jesus means to exclude anyone or not make them feel welcome in this setting.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she would not recommend this council taking any kind of official position.   
· Councilwoman Critz informed that council that Ms. Margaret Cannon purchased a bench to go some place on the greenway; Mayor Becker’s help will be enlisted to pick the spot and Mr. Critz is going to help secure it, so that it will not be stolen.  Sunday is Margaret’s 90th birthday; Ms. Cannon is a long time member of our community.  Councilwoman Critz shared a photo taken of Ms. Cannon sitting on the “bench” that the Critz’s put together for Ms. Cannon that day.  Mayor Becker added that Ms. Cannon has been sort of the "Godmother" of the trails that have morphed into our greenway, he believed Ms. Cannon was creating trails 40 years ago, many of which are in the location that ours run over now, because we have not created many new trails.  Councilwoman Critz explained that Ms. Cannon is going to have a plaque that will make the bench kind of “in memory of” Judy Little, as well. Mayor Becker replied that Ms. Little was another one who rode with Ms. Cannon and worked on the trails; these ladies were the predecessors to any town involvement in trail development.  Councilwoman Coffey asked if they were going to set up a dedication.  Councilwoman Critz responded that she did not know; that might be something that would be in her honor.  Ms. Brooks asked if they would take pictures, because it would be a great newsletter item.  Councilwoman Critz noted that they would have to get her there on the back of Mr. Critz’ four-wheeler, because she can’t walk or ride a horse (although four-wheelers are not permitted vehicles).  Mayor Becker responded that could be as an authorized vehicle for trail maintenance; in fact, at some point there may be a town four-wheeler that would be shared with the fire department.  Mayor Becker explained that he and Ms. Brooks have unofficially discussed with Chief Gaddy the idea of the town and fire department cooperating on some kind of four-wheeler to be used jointly by the town for maintenance and the fire department for trail rescue.  It is a while from now, but it is certainly something that may come up.  
8. 
Adjournment

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill 
Nays:  None
· The meeting was adjourned at 8:09 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, November 10, 2011 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor 
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